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Summary: Gorham’s syndrome is a rare chronic disease seen in children and young adults that is 
characterized by massive osteolysis and frequently associated with respiratory and neurological 
compromise(1).  We present a case of a young patient with Gorham’s disease with marginal respiratory 
reserve due to chronic chylothorax who underwent a percutaneous gastrostomy (PG) placement under 
general anesthesia with successful extubation at the end of the case.   
 
Case Report: An 18-year-old, 38-kg female with Gorham’s disease with involvement of the femurs, 
vertebrae, and ribs presented in respiratory distress from bilateral chylothoracies. Massive right chest 
outputs left the patient severely protein malnourished. The chest tube was removed, and a stable, massive 
effusion remained. A pleurodesis to treat the chylothorax was postponed due to her nutrition, and was 
scheduled for PG placement.  Preoperatively, the patient was tachypnic, dyspnic, and with an SpO2 of 
92% on 4 l/m nasal cannula.  Meds included Methadone and Dilaudid PCA.  We performed the procedure 
on her air mattress, and used a radial arterial catheter to prevent fractures.  Direct laryngoscopy was 
performed with in-line stabilization.  Anesthesia was maintained with low end-tidal Sevoflurane and a 
Remifentanil infusion.  She was hemodynamically stable throughout and extubated without event. 
 
Discussion: Gorham’s disease is a rare, idiopathic massive osteolysis with bony replacement by 
fibroangiomatous tissue (1).  Patients initially present before age 30 with pain and pathologic fractures.  
The course of the disease is chronic, indolent and progressive with rare spontaneous remission.  Mortality 
increases with visceral or vertebral involvement (2).  Scapular and thoracic disease that become infiltrated 
with lymphangiomatoses can result in chylous pleural effusions, and vertebral lesions can lead to spinal 
cord injury (1).  Anesthetic considerations involve their physical fragility, airway, immobility and 
respiratory reserve.  Great care must be taken in the transfer and positioning of these patients.  Our patient 
remained on her air mattress throughout the procedure, and an arterial line was used instead of a blood 
pressure cuff.  Maxillary or mandibular involvement can make mask ventilation difficult (3).  Cervical 
spine involvement mandates fiberoptic intubation as in-line stabilization does not completely eliminate 
neck extension (4). The osteolytic process is painless before presentation with pathologic fractures (5), 
therefore, an affected patient without neck pain does not rule out cervical disease and radiographs of the 
cervical spine should be obtained.  Malignant hyperthermia has not been reported in these patients. 
Protein losses from effusions can elevate free concentrations of highly protein-bound drugs.  Upregulation 
of acetylcholine receptors associated with immobility is associated with succinylchoine-induced 
hyperkalemia (6).  A Remifentanil infusion with a low blood solubility vapor at a low end-tidal 
concentration ensures minimal sedation and maximal patient respiratory effort for immediate 
intraoperative extubation.  Elective pleural drainage of effusions can maximize pulmonary reserve.  Data 
regarding nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use in Gorham’s disease is lacking, but extreme caution is 
recommended due to evidence of bone loss (7).  Neuraxial and peripheral regional anesthesia are sound 
alternatives for patients with respiratory impairment, but a careful physical and radiologic exam should be 
performed to rule out bone or nerve involvement before regional techniques are undertaken.  
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